

Submission to the Productivity Commission Inquiry into the Social and Economic Benefits of Improving Mental Health

National Mental Health Commission
April 2019

The National Mental Health Commission (the Commission), established in 2012, has a national remit to provide insight, advice and evidence in ways to continuously improve Australia's mental health and suicide prevention system and act as a catalyst for change to achieve system improvements. The Commission also has a mandate to work across all areas that impact on mental health, including education, housing, employment, human services and social support. There are three main strands to the Commission's work: monitoring and reporting on Australia's mental health and suicide prevention systems; providing independent advice to government and the community; and acting as a catalyst for change.

The focus of this inquiry aligns with the Commission's Contributing Life Framework, which acknowledges the social determinants of good mental health, and the ambition that individuals can lead 'contributing lives'. The framework recognises that a fulfilling life requires more than just access to health care services. It means that people with experience of mental illness can expect the same rights, opportunities, physical and mental health outcomes as the wider community.

This submission aims to respond to the issues raised in the Productivity Commission's (PC) Issues Paper – *The Social and Economic Benefits of Improving Mental Health*, providing feedback on the PC's assessment approach and highlighting key areas where improvements can be made. The key areas are broken down into the broad themes of 'social determinants', 'mental health system performance', and 'measurement and reporting'.

Assessment approach

Given the alignment to the Contributing Life Framework, the Commission broadly supports the assessment approach outlined in the Issues Paper. However, there are two key elements the Commission considers are largely missing from the approach – the specific needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples; and the exclusion of financial support payments in calculating the cost of mental illness to the community.

The Commission believes that the PC should consider the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples explicitly in this inquiry despite the terms of reference and Issues Paper's relative silence on this issue. In 2018, the Commission engaged the Lowitja Institute to conduct research for the purpose of identifying areas for action that support good mental health among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people on their own terms. The research report found that Australia's mainstream mental health system does not meet the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples, and that the system does not sufficiently support responses to underlying causes of mental illness in this population. (1)

The Lowitja Institute report reiterates some of the earlier solutions to reforming the system identified in the Commission's *Contributing lives, thriving communities. Report of the National Review of Mental Health Programmes and Services (2014*

Review), and provides additional approaches to enable a culturally safe system. This includes a systematic approach to build the cultural competence of the workforce, acknowledging and responding to systemic racism in the health system, and ensuring ongoing monitoring and transparent evaluation of all policies and programs. Each of these elements must be addressed as part of a coherent approach to improve the mental health and social and emotional wellbeing of Indigenous Australians and consequently their opportunities for social and economic participation.

A key area for review is the failure to consistently and effectively implement the plethora of policies at both state and national level focussed on improving mental health and social and emotional wellbeing for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples. Often, systematic implementation cannot be achieved because the policy was not costed or funded. For example the *National Strategic Framework for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples' Mental Health and Social and Emotional Wellbeing 2017-2023* - an extensive analysis of mental health needs - is described as "critical part of ongoing reform" and is designed to complement the *Fifth National Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Plan*(2) yet it has no costed or accountable implementation plan.(3)

This criticism is echoed in the 2013 Productivity Commission report *Better Indigenous policies: The Role of Evaluation, Roundtable Proceedings* which noted that evaluations and monitoring should not be seen as separate to policy but rather built into program design from the outset.(4) This approach requires adequate resourcing, which includes access to data at the commencement and conclusion of programs, to properly assess the link between policy action and outcomes. The final report from the Lowitja Institute also highlighted the need for all Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander mental health and wellbeing programs and outcomes to be evaluated per their own publication 'An Evaluation Framework to Improve Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health'.(5)

The Indigenous Policy Evaluation Commissioner is responsible for developing an evaluation strategy for policies and programs affecting Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians, to be reported against by all Australian Government agencies. The evaluation strategy provides an opportunity to build the evidence base on what is working, especially in relation to the community controlled sector. The National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Leadership in Mental Health (NATSILMH) has also developed a tool to assist in understanding the interconnectedness of policy documents at state and national level.

The Commission will continue to highlight the specific needs of for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples throughout this submission.

Recommendation 1:

It is recommended that the PC address the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples explicitly in this inquiry.

The Commission is also of the view that the rationale for exclusion of financial support payments in the overall calculations of costs of mental ill-health to the community (Figure 4, issues paper) is logically inconsistent with the inclusion of healthcare costs. The assertion that payments are "transfers between different

members of the community' is equally applicable to Medicare benefits which are paid directly to individuals having been sourced from other members of the community via the Medicare Levy and Medicare Levy surcharge, levied through the Australian Taxation System.

The Commission has previously sought to quantify expenditure on mental illness, taking a broad view, incorporating costs and expenditures beyond those traditionally used to define the 'mental health sector'. This perspective recognises the nature of the investment required to achieve good mental health across the life course and that the impact of reforms and system change in one domain can have both positive and negative effects in other domains.(6) For the purposes of the 2014 Review, the Commission included carer payment, carer allowance and the Disability Support Pension (DSP) as indirect expenditure.

According to Dr Stephen King, Productivity Commissioner, mental ill health is costing Australia billions of dollars, noting income support is "the fastest growing area for people with mental illness".(7) In 2000-01, there were a total of 625,000 individuals receiving the DSP, with 136,000, or 22% of these receiving the DSP for a 'psychological or psychiatric' condition. In 2016-17, there were a total of 760,000 people receiving the DSP, and 252,000 of these were for a 'psychological or psychiatric' condition (33%). Of the total growth in DSP recipient rates in this period, 86% can be contributed to those receiving the DSP for a 'psychological or psychiatric' condition.(8) In terms of expenditure, total DSP expenditure in 2016-17 was \$16.3 billion; of which \$5.3 billion was spent on those with a 'psychological or psychiatric' condition - a significant cost to the Australian community, particularly when considering carer payments on top of DSP, estimated to be \$1.1 billion 2015.(9) The PC's Issues Paper also identifies the significant expenditure on income support payments in Figure 9 (pg 33), so it is unclear why it is proposed that these costs are not to be considered as part of this review in Figure 4 (pg 8).

While acknowledging that lack of routine reporting on carer payments/allowances by disability type is a key barrier to contemporary assessment of cost and effectiveness, the Commission strongly recommends that this inquiry includes financial support payments in its assessment approach and uses its Final Report to recommend improvements in the transparency of reporting on financial support payments in relation to mental health.

Finally, the Commission recommends the inclusion of costs relating to mental health related payment by insurers, in the context of recent data released by the Financial Services Council, indicating that mental health conditions rank third in the top 10 causes of all claims across life insurance categories, with over 100,000 claims made in 2017-18.(10) Previous work by Nous/Medibank, estimated costs of \$106m in mental health related payments by injury compensation insurers (workers compensation and compulsory third party insurers).(11)

Recommendation 2:

It is recommended that the PC include financial support payments in its assessment of costs of mental illness to the community and consider improvements in the transparency of reporting on financial support payments in relation to mental health. The PC should also consider including workers compensation payments and cost of insurance to individuals and employers in its assessment.

The Social Determinants of Health Outcomes

Some of the most powerful root causes of inequalities in mental health are the social conditions in which people are born, grow, work, live and age, as well as the systems that shape the conditions of daily life.(12) People living with mental illness are also more likely to experience a range of adverse social, economic and health outcomes, including experiencing homelessness, being unemployed, being incarcerated and dying prematurely. This reciprocal relationship between mental illness and other social, economic and health factors means that many investments and policy reforms that have the potential to improve the mental health of Australians may come from outside the health sector and vice versa.

In outlining their social determinants approach to improving mental health, the World Health Organisation (WHO) proposes that the reduction of mental health inequalities will be achieved most effectively through the prioritisation of mental health equity in all policies across all sectors, and that policies from non-health portfolios should explicitly state their likely contribution to mental health.(13)

Echoing this point, the New Zealand Government Inquiry into Mental Health and Addiction(14) notes that *"if we wish to make significant inroads into improving mental health and addiction outcomes, we need to address the wider social determinants that influence not just mental health, but overall wellbeing. These social determinants also underlie and perpetuate inequitable outcomes for many Māori and other groups in New Zealand society. We need to invest in broader prevention and promotion initiatives. Increasing evidence supports the efficacy of universal and selective preventive interventions to promote mental wellbeing and prevent mental health challenges throughout development"* - (pg 144). To successfully take this approach, the inquiry recommends a central agency is established to take a strategic approach to investment across multiple outcome areas.

The effects of social determinants on health cannot, and should not, be addressed by mental health interventions alone. Whilst mental health interventions to improve mental health and suicide prevention are critical, they are not sufficient to counter the significant influence of social determinants. This section will discuss a number of social determinants and where opportunities exist to improve health outcomes.

Recommendation 3:

Mental health must be seen as a whole-of-government priority if the social determinants of mental health are to be adequately addressed. The Commission believes that a more coordinated approach is needed across government in relation to both policy and investment in mental health. The Commission recommends the PC investigate options for increased strategic oversight and coordination of mental health policy and investment across Federal government and State and Territory governments, going beyond the traditional focus on health. It is further recommended that the function of monitoring and reporting of the outcomes of this increased strategic oversight is undertaken independently from the oversight role.

Mitigating social disadvantage

Supporting population mental health and wellbeing, and intervening early when individuals are at risk reduces distress, disadvantage and disability over the lifetime. It is also known that policies focussed on early intervention and prevention have positive downstream impacts, particularly for the most disadvantaged in our society. It also reduces the likelihood of contact with more costly supports and services including the child protection and justice systems, acute hospital based care, and social support payments.

The majority of mental illness has its onset in childhood and adolescence, and the first 1000 days of a person's life have been highlighted as a critical period for neurodevelopment. While social determinants influence the likelihood of mental illness developing across the life course, they are particularly critical during this first 1000 days, where a number of vital skills and abilities develop. Relieving poverty (particularly in the first 1000 days) has been shown to increase birth weight and other outcomes of health, reducing the likelihood of negative outcomes later in life.⁽¹⁵⁾ It is noteworthy that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children experience poverty at significantly higher rates than their non-Aboriginal counterparts and have some of the poorest health and developmental outcomes in Australia. Further, the rate of demand for costly downstream services continues to grow, particularly for Indigenous communities.

In 2017 Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander prisoners accounted for just over a quarter (27%) of the total Australian prison population despite representing approximately 2% of the Australian population aged over 18 years. ⁽¹⁶⁾ Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children are now 10.1 times more likely to be removed from their families than non-Indigenous children, a rate that is projected to triple in the next twenty years if urgent action is not taken.⁽¹⁷⁾ Fewer than half of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children are placed with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander carers, following a steep decline over the last 10 years. This places Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children who are removed from their families at serious risk of being permanently disconnected from their families, communities and cultures, leading to poorer health outcomes.

Some strategies to address the overrepresentation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children in the child protection and juvenile justice system include:

- Increased investment in solutions, such as culturally safe preventative and early intervention measures

- Facilitation of greater access for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and their families to early years services to ensure the best possible start in life
- Respecting the importance of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander decision-making in child protection.

These strategies are reflected in the goal of the Australian 'First 1000 days' model, which aims to work with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Elders, researchers, community members, front-line workers and policy makers to provide a culturally informed intervention to address the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families.⁽¹⁸⁾ Guided by the First 1000 Days Australia Council, this model takes a multigenerational view of family, and reflects the evolution of the 'First 1000 Days' movement from an initial focus on delivery of improved nutrition from birth to age two, to a more holistic view of the importance of the early environment. The expansion of this model is welcome, recognising as it does, the interlinking factors encompassing complex family situations with heightened risk of neglect, underemployment and entrenched cycles of poverty or welfare dependency, which improved nutrition alone cannot correct.

Education and employment

There are clear links that demonstrate people's experience of mental health will impact on their participation in education and employment. An individual's participation at the various levels of education directly impact on their employment options. The average level of education and the rate of employment are lower for those with high levels of psychological distress than for the general population.⁽¹⁹⁾ This is of particular significance for young people; of those young people who are not in employment, education or training 31.3% have high or very high levels of psychological distress, compared to 16.5% of other young people.⁽²⁰⁾ The Commission's 2014 Review noted this link and discussed how a system that responds to whole of life needs can help to increase the participation of all youth in education, employment and training thereby increasing their capacity for life choices.

Part of the challenge in moving to a system that responds to whole of life needs by addressing mental health in education and employment seeking contexts, is that services in this area are fragmented. Mental health supports for students are delivered both through their educational institution, and through community services, with referral linkages between the two sometimes poor, ⁽²¹⁾ and support for employment and support for mental health are rarely connected.⁽¹⁹⁾ As well as a need to connect the different elements of support, there are also improvements that can be made within some elements. For example, accessing support services in schools can increase the likelihood of students with poor mental health participating in education and training thereby providing more options in relation to employment.⁽²²⁾ The available supports vary between states and schools, and include services such as learning and support teams and Positive Learning Centres. The *Investing in Youth* report by the OECD also cites the importance of social support for young people at-risk of being out of employment, education or training for prolonged periods, and recommends the reinstatement and evaluation of programs such as Youth Connections, which ended in 2014.⁽²⁰⁾

The Commission supports the integration of existing Commonwealth-funded education mental health programs under Mental Health in Education grant for the National Initiative – 'Be You', through to June 2021. This one single, national initiative

delivered through early learning services, primary and secondary schools will integrate five existing programs: KidsMatter Early Childhood, KidsMatter Primary, MindMatters, Response Ability and headspace School Support. Beyond Blue is now funded to deliver the 'Be You' initiative building on the success and learnings from the evidence base and ten years of experience of these programs aimed at promoting social and emotional health and wellbeing for children and young people in the education space. It will be important to evaluate this initiative to ensure its effectiveness on better outcomes for children and young people.

In terms of the higher education sectors, there are substantial gaps in the data available on mental health and mental health support, particularly in the vocational education and training (VET) sector – a key transitional time in young people's life. We do know that counselling services are available at all universities,(21) but not all VET institutions.(23) Unlike the school setting, there is no information on mental health promotion activities and no national initiative for the VET sector.(19) The mental health support systems in universities, and particularly in VET institutions, needs to be strengthened with more counsellors and a national mental health promotion initiative.

Poor mental health also has an effect on employment, both in securing and retaining work. In 2014-15, 60.7% of those who reported having a mental illness were employed, compared with 78.3% of the general population. (24) There is a significant gap in services that bring together mental health and employment support. Those programs that do, for example the Partners in Recovery and Personal Helpers and Mentors programs, tend to be focussed on those with severe mental illnesses.(19) In addition, these services are currently being phased out with clients transitioning into the National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS) where eligible. While the NDIS is currently examining strategies for improving employment rates for participants under the scheme, it is unclear what mental health and employment support services will replace these programs.

Further work is required to better integrate support services for people with mental health issues in educational and employment support settings. Better linkages between employment services, community mental health services and education-institute-based mental health services will reduce gaps and aid those with poor mental health during critical transition stages. In addition, school supports need to be strengthened with evidence based promotion and prevention programs made available in all schools. Similar strengthening of supports available in higher education is also required, but this will need to be underpinned by better data on the supports available, especially in the VET sector.

Workplace mental health

A mentally healthy workplace is not just good for people, it is also very good for business. There is currently a large cost associated with poor mental health in the workplace, and initiatives to improve the mental health of employees can result in significant aggregate gains.

The Commission's Economics of Mental Health project has so far examined two workplace based interventions for prevention and promotion of mental health. The first intervention modelled was a face to face cognitive behavioural therapy intervention offered to all employees. Evidence underpinning the model indicated that up to one year after the intervention was delivered to employees, the risk of

developing depression was reduced by 9% compared to no intervention.(25) The second intervention was an electronic Stress Management Intervention (eSMI) such as the Australian developed and funded MoodGym which is offered as a targeted intervention for employees at risk of developing mental illness, specifically depression.(26)

The results demonstrated that while both interventions are successful at preventing cases of depression in the target population, only the e-health interventions were cost-effective (return on investment \$1.05). Nevertheless there may be good reasons for organisations to invest in both forms of intervention, including as part of a wider commitment to employee health and wellbeing, and employer duty of care to promote a mentally healthy workplace, over and above employee productivity gains alone. There are also likely to be benefits to participants' wider social network including colleagues, friends, family and carers which are not included in the results of the modelling. These benefits could include a decrease on care provided by carers or reduced workplace presenteeism.

Given that a number of e-health programs are already available in Australia, scaling up the rollout of such programs would require awareness raising amongst employers and employees of their availability. The Commission cautions that only programs which have been evaluated for clinical effectiveness should be promoted in this way.

The Commission established the Mentally Healthy Workplace Alliance (the Alliance) in 2013 with partners from business, community and government including: the Australian Chamber of Commerce and Industry, Australian Industry Group, Australian Psychological Society, Beyond Blue, the Black Dog Institute, Business Council of Australia, Comcare, Council of Small Business Australia, Mental Health Australia, Safe Work Australia, SANE, SuperFriend, Australian Council of Trade Unions and the University of New South Wales.

The Alliance is a national approach to encourage Australian workplaces to become mentally healthy for the benefit of the whole community and businesses, big and small. The Alliance aims to make sure all people in the workplace, including those who experience mental health difficulties, their families and those who support them, are supported. This includes minimising harm, promoting protective factors and having positive cultures that are conducive to mental wellbeing. It also recognises that a mentally healthy workplace is not just good for people, it is also very good for business.

The work of the Alliance will be enhanced with the recent announcement of \$11.5 million over four years to support the National Mental Health Workplace Initiative in collaboration with the Alliance to provide employers, industries, small businesses and sole traders with the support needed to create a mentally healthy workplace.

Since its inception the Alliance has commissioned a series of products examining the costs and factors associated with a mentally healthy workplace. A 2014 PwC report estimated that Australian businesses were losing \$10.9 billion annually as a result of neglecting to address mental health in the workplace, whereas businesses that take action experience a return of \$2.30 for every \$1 invested in initiatives that foster better mental health in the workplace. (27)

A 2014 literature review identified six key success factors for creating a mentally health workplace and suggests a five-step process for embedding them. (28)

The six key success factors are:

- smarter work design, including creating flexibility
- building better work cultures, including engaging staff in mental health promotion
- building resilience, including the provision of mentoring and coaching
- early intervention, including facilitating staff to seek help early
- supporting recovery, including flexible leave arrangements
- increasing awareness, including incorporating mental health education in staff induction processes.

The five-step process for embedding the success factors involves establishing commitment and leadership support, undertaking a situational analysis on the workplace, developing a strategy, reviewing the strategy to see if it's effective, and then adjusting the strategy if it is not.

Workplaces across all industries are realising the significant interplay between work and mental health, and increasingly recognising their responsibilities to support their staff and provide inclusive, supportive workplace environments. Workers in some industries face higher risks of mental health conditions as an intrinsic feature of their line of work. For example, first responders such as police and emergency services workers can face repeated exposure to traumatic experiences, which is associated with impacts on mental health.(29) The impacts are illustrated by workplace compensation claims being 10 times higher in the first responder cohort than the general population, and that the median claim payment for first responders is nearly double that of the general population. (30) For first responders, workplaces that provide higher levels of support and inclusiveness, regular discussions about workplace experiences, and effective management of the emotional demands on staff, may help to lower rates of probable PTSD and psychological distress. (31) However, more accurate information is required to accurately gauge the prevalence of mental health conditions in first responders, and subsequent response to such interventions.

Recommendation 4:

Workplaces provide opportune environments for implementation of early intervention and prevention initiatives in mental health. It is recommended that the PC encourage industry groups to promote the uptake of interventions with a good evidence base, appropriate for the workplace conditions of employees. This could be supported by the National Mental Health Workplace Initiative, recently announced in the Federal Budget.

Housing and homelessness

In 2017, the Commission funded the Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute (AHURI) to conduct an in-depth piece of research on housing, homelessness and mental health. This work, as well as drawing on insights from previous consultations and investigative panels, involved an extensive review of the published evidence. The resulting report on this research (the AHURI report)(32) sets

out 19 policy options to improve support for people with mental illness and their housing needs.

The prevention of homelessness should be a key policy aim. The AHURI report identifies that even a brief period of homelessness may have detrimental effects on a person's mental health, and reduced mental health may persist for some time even after the person finds new housing. Prevention strategies operate at the structural level and include tenancy sustainment programs, building the capacity of the housing sector to recognise and effectively respond to the early warning signs of a mental health crisis, and implementing "no discharge into homelessness" policies in all hospitals.

Another example of an early intervention program is the Community of Schools and Services (COSS) model,(33) which uses a local community of action approach to prevent and reduce youth homelessness and boost school retention rates, in turn reducing the costs to the health and justice systems caused by youth homelessness. The project has seen a 40% reduction in youth homelessness, a 20% reduction in the number of early school leavers, and a 50% reduction in disengagement levels for at-risk young people. The model has been rigorously evaluated and is considered reproducible in other locations.

In addition, an independent analysis of outcomes for an early intervention program (HomeBase) run by Jewish House in Sydney, found that after three months of extended support, 81% of clients were in stable accommodation, rising to 93% after six months of ongoing support.(34) HomeBase provides post-crisis homelessness intervention and prevention by supporting people transitioning from crisis accommodation so that they don't return to homelessness. The independent analysis also found that for an investment of \$620,000, the total annual offset of potential costs to the community was \$8.6 million.(34)

Integration between housing, homelessness and mental health services is key to achieving better outcomes. The AHURI report identifies that a lack of policy integration, pooled funding, and cross-sector accountability mechanisms between the housing, homelessness and mental health sectors impedes the development of integrated solutions. Changing these factors requires collaborative leadership across all levels of governments and across sectors. The UK's joint commissioning model (35)for housing and healthcare could be considered as a new model for Australia, particularly as a way of harnessing pooled funding.

Social housing stock is another key policy element to improving housing stability for people with mental illness. The AHURI report identifies that there is a lack of affordable, safe and appropriate housing for people with mental illness, and that this is an impediment to scaling up integrated initiatives found to be successful at the local level. The lack of housing stock creates inflexibility in the market, compounded by social housing allocation system requirements restricting choice for those on a waiting list.(36) Having few properties makes it harder for housing providers to offer appropriate housing. This is especially true if the stock does not reflect the needs of the majority of those who need social housing. AHURI recommends coordination with the private rental sector to facilitate access to an immediate and greater supply of established homes.

Other areas of the housing system that could be addressed to improve mental health outcomes include working with real estate agents to provide education and reduce stigma. There are currently no protections against prejudice in real estate agencies offering rental agreements. As the rental market becomes more competitive, stigma against those experiencing mental illness may become a factor in them finding rental properties. In line with best practice recruitment principles, rental housing applications could avoid asking discriminating questions, such as age and marital status. State based residential tenancy authorities could provide direction around the information to be requested in a tenancy application.

Internationally, the “housing first” model has been used to great effect. This model provides immediate access to housing, with no readiness conditions, on the basis that housing is fundamental to recovery. The AHURI report identifies that while there are “housing first” programs in Australia, most don’t practice all of the key principles found in the overseas models. The model could be considered for further implementation in Australia.

Recommendation 5:

It is recommended that the PC draw on the work undertaken by the Commission and AHURI for guidance on improvements to housing and mental health.

Justice sector

In 2013 the Commission dedicated a chapter of its national Report Card to articulating the importance of the justice system in analysis of Australia’s mental health systems and services. This identified an urgent need for research and analysis to provide a nationally consistent picture of the different approaches to the mental health needs of justice-involved people. While there is growing epidemiological evidence regarding the mental health and patterns of health service utilisation by justice-involved populations, there remains an absence of nationally consistent frameworks and reporting systems. To this end, the Commission has recently commissioned work which will serve as a benchmark including audit of government strategies, policies and plans and report on gaps relevant to the mental health of justice-involved people.

There has been considerable research demonstrating the critical role of the justice system for achieving public mental health objectives, and the very high prevalence of mental disorder among justice-involved populations, including among those who come into contact with the police, courts, prisons, and the youth justice system. Prisons and youth detention centres are therefore critical sites for reducing health inequalities. The WHO Trencin Statement on Prisons and Mental Health⁽³⁷⁾ asserts that promoting mental health and wellbeing should be central to a prison’s healthcare policy, and that effective leadership and adequate resources are essential to achieving this.

In 2014, the Northern Territory Government commissioned an independent review of the youth justice system, specifically into youth detention following a series of incidents which had resulted in the closure of the Don Dale Youth Detention Centre. Subsequently, a Royal Commission into the Detention and Protection of Children in the Northern Territory was established in 2016. The reviews found that there were inadequate health assessment processes on admission to youth detention; the

healthcare needs of young people experiencing mental health issues were not adequately met; and that there was a lack of consistency in managing behaviours initiated by a history of trauma, symptoms of foetal alcohol syndrome, ADHD, and other mental health issues in detainees. In addition, youth justice officers were required to identify at-risk behaviours in detainees with minimal or no mental health training. A number of recommendations were made to address the mental health failures identified in the reviews.(38)

As highlighted in the Northern Territory Royal Commission and multiple other reports, the picture for young Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples is particularly concerning. On an average day Indigenous young people are 15 times more likely to be under juvenile justice supervision than non-Indigenous young people. This over-representation was even higher for those in detention—Indigenous young people were 24 times as likely to be detained as non-Indigenous young people.(16) Indigenous young people also tend to enter their first period of juvenile justice supervision at a younger age than non-Indigenous young people.(16)

Despite the comprehensive report of the royal commission into Aboriginal deaths in custody more than 25 years ago, the majority of these recommendations have not been implemented and the proportion of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander prisoners has doubled. These data point to failures in the justice system for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, with the resulting mass incarceration impacting on mental health and social and emotional wellbeing at an individual, collective and community level.

The report by the Australian Law Reform Commission *Pathways to Justice – An Inquiry into the Incarceration rate of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples* (2017)(39) examines the disproportionately high costs of incarceration in this population, estimating total justice system costs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander incarceration at \$3.9 billion in 2016. Further, when considered more broadly to include other economic costs, the total estimate rises to \$7.9 billion, and this does not account for broader social costs to the community, particularly when incarcerations are concentrated within a particular community.

The Commission supports the justice reinvestment approach as it redirects government funding away from the criminal justice system into local communities to address the causes of crime, mitigating the effects of individuals being caught up in the criminal justice system. Justice reinvestment was initially developed in the United States as a means of curbing spending on corrections and reinvesting savings from this reduced spending in strategies that can decrease crime and strengthen neighbourhoods.(40) The approach includes diversion away from prison into alternatives such as programs to improve mental health and reduce the use of alcohol and other drugs, programs to support young people and families, programs focussed on sport or other activities, and programs that enhance access to quality education and employment. A Senate Inquiry in 2013 also recommended that Australia implement a justice reinvestment approach to criminal justice in Australia. (40)

The Commission supports the key elements documented in the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Suicide Prevention Evaluation Project (ATSISPEP) final report as to what works in Indigenous community-led suicide prevention. Based on the disproportionate number of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in the justice

and child protection systems and the high rates of suicide, the Commission strongly supports the ATSISEEP recommendation for a justice reinvestment approach to redirect government funding away from the criminal justice system into local Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities to a develop community-led upstream diversionary activity for Indigenous young people. (41)

Recommendation 6:

It is recommended that the PC supports the implementation of a justice reinvestment approach to criminal justice, initially for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities, and pending the evaluation of this initiative that the approach is more broadly rolled out.

Mental health promotion

There are a number of specific mental health promotion and prevention interventions that have been found to be effective in promoting good mental health and reducing the risk of developing a mental illness. Economic evaluation is a useful tool that assists decision makers to prioritise promotion and prevention interventions for mental health, whilst also determining whether such interventions represent good value for money. Therefore, to extend what is already known about the economic case of mental health, in 2017, the Commission commissioned a literature review and scoping study from Deakin University, examining mental health promotion and prevention initiatives in the Australian context.(42) The Commission requested that the researchers focus on evidence based interventions for special interest populations including Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities, and CALD communities.

Most of the existing research targeted children, adolescents and youth and was conducted in school settings, followed by universities and workplaces. Depression and anxiety were the most common disorders that were targeted by preventive interventions. The majority of mental health promotion interventions focused on a broad range of outcomes of mental health and wellbeing but interventions targeting specific risk factors such as bullying, violence, resilience and stress were also commonly evaluated. The most frequently evaluated interventions were psychological interventions, followed by educational, e-health and physical interventions. A combination of interventions was also found in the mental health promotion evidence base.

The following broad conclusions were drawn from the scoping study:

- Psychological interventions were found to be the most effective across age groups in both general and ‘at-risk’ populations.
- Educational interventions are an effective option (for example, in reducing loneliness or social isolation in older adults).
- Physical interventions were more effective in increasing positive mental health and wellbeing rather than preventing a specific mental health issue (with the exception of post-natal depression).
- There is limited Australian evidence of cost effectiveness of interventions with the majority of evidence coming from the United Kingdom and the United States.
- Local assessment of cost-effectiveness is required for workplace settings, and e-health.

- Further research is required to establish effectiveness and cost effectiveness of interventions tailored for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples. Such work needs to be led by Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people.

There were a number of interventions that are promising for mental health promotion and prevention but lack economic evidence. These interventions are good candidates for potential future economic modelling. Some examples include:

- Educational intervention for prevention of anxiety disorders across the age spectrum.
- Parenting interventions for the prevention of mental disorders (generally) in infants, children, adolescents and youth.
- Physical interventions for mental health and wellbeing promotion.

In regards to 'special interest' populations, the review identified only a small number of studies evaluating interventions tailored to Indigenous people and communities which made it difficult to conclude which mental health prevention and promotion interventions are likely to be effective with these populations.

Recommendation 7:

Prevention and early intervention approaches are among the most promising mechanisms for reducing the economic impacts of mental illness later in life but more work is needed to bolster the evidence base. It is recommended that the PC supports further development of the evidence base for prevention and early intervention approaches.

Mental health system performance

Suicide Prevention

Suicide is a significant public health problem in Australia and internationally. In 2017, 3,128 people died by suicide in Australia, making suicide the 13th leading cause of death. (43) The number of people who are hospitalised due to intentional self-harm is more than 20 times the number of people who die by suicide and a previous attempt is the most reliable predictor of a subsequent death by suicide. (44-46)

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander rates of suicide are also higher than the rest of the population, with Indigenous Australians 2.1 times more likely than non-Indigenous Australians to have died as a result of suicide in 2016.(43) Suicide is profound for anyone impacted and it is the compounding impact of multiple suicides that is of profound concern for some Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities. Twenty percent of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples reported living in rural areas in 2016(47) and these remote areas are seeing increasing numbers of deaths by suicide, particularly among young people.

Young males are of particular concern with reports indicating that young men aged 15-24 are up to 1.8 times more likely to die by suicide than their metropolitan counterparts. (48) There is also an increased risk of youth suicide occurring in clusters in remote areas, an incidence that is not reflected in adult suicide clusters.(49) The impact of suicide extends beyond individual families to entire communities. A recent research study *The Ripple Effect* by Suicide Prevention Australia and the University of New England identified that 89% of respondents knew someone who had attempted suicide, 85% knew someone who had died by suicide,

and 80% of people had been exposed to both suicide attempt and death.(50) For rural and remote communities, where population size is lower than metropolitan areas, the impact of a suicide is even more pronounced.(51)

Not everyone who attempts suicide seeks healthcare, but a significant minority do and this provides a significant opportunity for intervention.(52) Furthermore, whether a person's experience of accessing a health service following a suicide attempt was positive or negative can influence future help-seeking behaviour. (52)Therefore, it is important to ensure that people who are at risk of suicide are getting a consistent, evidence-based minimum standard of care when they present to health services.

In the United States, to ensure that all people at risk of suicide receive the minimum evidence-based standard of care when presenting to healthcare settings, the American National Action Alliance for Suicide Prevention published the 'Recommended Standard Care for People with Suicide Risk: Making Health Care Suicide Safe'. (53) The recommendations offer practical, evidence-based actions that primary care, inpatient and outpatient behavioural health care, and emergency department settings can take to provide better care for patients at risk for suicide.

In Australia, the National Safety and Quality Health Service (NSQHS) Standards were established to protect the public from harm and to improve the quality of health service provision. These NSQHS Standards have provided a nationally consistent statement about the standard of care consumers can expect from their health service organisations. They also provide a quality assurance mechanism that tests whether relevant systems are in place to ensure that expected standards of safety and quality are met. (54)

The NSQHS Standards include the requirement for health service organisations to have "systems to support collaboration with patients, carers and families to:

- Identify when a patient is at risk of self-harm
- Identify when a patient is at risk of suicide
- Safely and effectively respond to patients who are distressed, have thoughts of self-harm or suicide, or have self-harmed".(54)

Similarly, the Australian National Standards for Mental Health Services were created to assist in the development and implementation of appropriate practices in mental health services. The current iteration of the Standards for Mental Health Services requires mental health services to "assess and minimise the risk of deliberate self-harm and suicide within all mental health service settings".(55)

While both standards include broad guidance about how to meet the mandated standards, this guidance is not sufficiently detailed to ensure Australians at risk of suicide receive a consistent evidence-based minimum standard of care across services. This lack of detailed guidance likely contributes to the wide variation in consumer and carer experiences reported to the Commission, which range from receiving excellent care and support through to experiences so poor the consumers were reluctant to seek care for their suicidality in future.

Under the Fifth National Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Plan (Fifth Plan), governments have committed to developing a mental health supplement to the NSQHS Standards that will align with the Standards for Mental Health Services and guide implementation of the NSQHS Standards for all mental health services in

public and private hospitals and community services provided by local health networks. (56) The intention is to ensure a single set of standards for these services, however, it is unclear to what extent the supplement will comment on the care required by people at risk of suicide.

The development of the mental health supplement to the NSQHS Standards constitutes a valuable opportunity to build a national regulatory framework that ensures a consistent minimum standard of care is achieved for all Australians at risk of suicide. The American 'Recommended Standard Care for People with Suicide Risk: Making Health Care Suicide Safe' may be a useful guide for what this could look like.

Improvements to the way suicidal crises are managed by health services are also required. Each year, more than a quarter of a million Australians present to emergency departments seeking help for acute mental and behavioural conditions, including people experiencing a suicidal crisis. Yet, for many of these people, the evidence suggests that emergency departments are not adequately resourced or positioned to be a timely and accessible entry point to the mental health system. In some cases, people leave the emergency department before receiving the care they need. For others long stays in emergency departments are associated with suboptimal treatment like restraint, seclusion and lengthy periods of sedation. (57)

In order to ensure that people experiencing mental health or suicidal crisis get the high quality care and support they need, we must:

- provide alternatives to emergency departments for people experiencing mental health or suicidal crisis who do not require medical intervention, AND
- implement strategies to improve the management of mental health and suicidal crisis within emergency departments.

A number of alternative models have been proposed or trialled.

In the USA, Turning Point run a mental health crisis service called The Living Room. Free of charge to guests and accessible on a walk-in basis, The Living Room provides a comfortable, home-like environment that acts as an alternative to hospital emergency rooms for adults experiencing psychiatric crises.(58) Guests were deflected from EDs on 213 visits within their first year of operation, representing a savings of approximately USD\$550,000 to the relevant state government. On 84% (n=192) of the occurrences in which guests were deflected from EDs, they alleviated their crises sufficiently to decide to leave The Living Room and return to the community.(58)

In the UK, the Maytree Suicide Respite Centre bridges the gap in services between the medical support of the National Health Service and the helplines and drop-in centres of the voluntary sector, by providing four nights of respite for suicidal people. Within this limited time Maytree aims to provide opportunities through talking, reflecting, and relaxing for reducing the intense feelings that lead to suicidal behaviour.(59) An evaluation of the first three years of Maytree's operation showed that guests report both short term relief and longer term benefits.(59)

Community crisis respite centres such as The Living Room and the Maytree Centre represent an important alternative to EDs by remedying many criticisms of traditional EDs made by individuals in crisis. Outcomes from The Living Room's first year of

operation suggest that community crisis respite centres are cost-effective, effective in helping many individuals alleviate crises, and have the potential to decrease the use of EDs for mental health crisis.(58)

The Life Promotion Clinic, located in Queensland, provides specialised outpatient care and support dedicated to people experiencing suicidality. The Life Promotion Clinic was established in 2004 in response to community demand for comprehensive treatment for suicidal people that was not being provided in alternative settings.(60) The Life Promotion Clinic provides an alternative to medical-based care, and does not require a referral from a health service. If expanded to operate outside business hours and scaled nation-wide, the Life Promotion Clinic would provide a viable alternative to emergency departments for people experiencing mental health or suicidal crisis.

In their submission to the Australian Parliamentary Inquiry “Suicide in Australia” in 2010, the Australian Institute for Suicide Research and Prevention proposed trialling a full residential care facility where clinical specialists and support workers care for people who have made a suicide attempt.(61) The proposed facility would provide an alternative to hospital-based care and would also offer non-medical accommodation to people who are suicidal, and provide a comprehensive range of support services. This model has not yet been trialled.

Positive evaluations of international programs such as The Living Room and Maytree Suicide Respite Centre lend weight to the potential value of non-medical alternatives to emergency departments for people experiencing mental health or suicidal crisis in Australia.

Recommendation 8:

It is recommended that consideration be given to trialling and evaluating models providing alternatives to EDs in the Australian context.

In recognition of the negative impact that substandard emergency department practices can have on consumers, carers and clinicians, a range of initiatives to improve emergency department care for people experiencing mental health and suicidal crisis have been trialled. This reflects increasing acknowledgement among mental healthcare professionals that improvements need to be made to range of available crisis intervention services.(58)

The Victorian government is currently establishing six new emergency department crisis hubs – specially designed 24-hour short-stay units in emergency departments, to treat people during times of mental health and drug and alcohol crisis.(62) The Commission recommends that performance of these crisis hubs should be monitored to ensure learnings can be applied more broadly.

In February 2018, Joondalup Health Campus in WA opened a new Mental Health Observation Area (MHOA). The MHOA is an extension of the emergency department which has been purposefully modelled to improve the clinical environment for people presenting with mental distress. The MHOA is a custom built unit comprising six patient bays, four bedrooms with sliding doors, a patient lounge, waiting area and secure outdoor courtyard. It is hoped that the MHOA will function to reduce

readmissions and waiting times for the 6 per cent of people presenting each year with a diagnosis relating to mental health.(63)

St Vincent's Hospital Melbourne has piloted two projects involving peer support in mental health that aim to improve a mental health patient's pathway to admission and discharge. The pilot employed five peer support workers whose roles include liaising with the nursing staff in the emergency department to ensure that patients' non-clinical needs are addressed at the point of admission to the ward and upon discharge. Given the high risk of relapse in the first four weeks after discharge, the peer workers also continue to provide short term support in this period. (64)

Researchers at the University of Melbourne are also currently working on a project that will identify the optimal role for peer workers in emergency departments. It will co-produce an innovative service model drawing on research evidence in mental health and the built environment, stakeholder perspectives, and expertise from lived experience. This model will complement current innovations in peer roles and emergency settings.(65)

As part of their Suicide Prevention in Health Services Initiative, the Queensland Government continues to implement training for hospital emergency department staff and other frontline acute mental health care staff in recognising, responding to and providing care to people presenting to Hospital and Health Services with suicide risk. (66) Published evaluation of this initiative suggests that the training was effective at improving staff confidence in working with suicidal people, but the evaluation did not analyse if this has translated into improved outcomes for consumers. (67)

Overall, these initiatives constitute welcome attempts to improve services, but will be limited in their impact if they remain confined to their local areas and are not systematically evaluated for their impact on consumer care and outcomes.

Recommendation 9:

It is recommended that further evaluation of strategies to improve the management of mental health and suicidal crises within emergency departments is needed.

Psychosocial support and social inclusion

Social participation and social engagement cannot be mandated by governments. Focus instead needs to be on increasing the public architecture which promotes opportunities for social inclusion in local communities and society at large. The bio-psycho-social model of mental illness encourages practitioners to look beyond traditional views of dysfunction triggered by physical causes and instead examine the social circumstances that affect patient health and wellbeing. It has been estimated that 20% of people consult a general practitioner for what is primarily a social problem, yet until recently, capacity for GPs to address such problems has been limited. (68)

Social prescribing is a model of care that takes a holistic approach to an individual's health and wellbeing.(69) It has been used extensively in the UK (and evaluated) and a standard model has been developed as a result of evaluation and partnerships with stakeholders. Social prescribing is a way of linking patients in primary care with sources of support within the community and has been widely promoted and adopted

as an approach to reducing use of primary health care services. (70) It provides GPs with non-medical referral options, and can be an important tool to self-management of mental health. (71)

Social prescribing relies on link workers in the local community identifying appropriate and accessible services, groups or activities for the patient. This approach is particularly relevant when a patient has complex and interdependent conditions including chronic disease, mental illness, isolation and other social issues. Social prescribing can involve a range of activities typically provided by voluntary and community sector organisations including sports, arts, cooking, and participant led group learning such as University of the Third Age (U3A).(72)

Reviews of early pilot programs have examined the social and economic impact of social prescribing, with preliminary evidence that social prescribing can lead to a range of positive health and wellbeing outcomes. However, much of the evidence is qualitative in nature and relies on self-reported outcomes.(72) Where economic assessment has been completed i.e. analysis of the impact of social prescribing on healthcare demand and cost implications, the broad conclusions are that social prescribing has a protective effect on service demand but only where patients fully engage with the interventions offered. (68)

In Australia, social prescribing has had some uptake at the regional level, with Primary Health Networks in Sydney and Melbourne promoting it as an option for clinicians and their clients. (73, 74) A recent study by local researchers ran a small group intervention with 46 participants who experienced low social connectedness. By introducing patients to activities traditionally associated with the social prescribing model, GP attendance rates were reduced in the three months after the referral. (75)

Recommendation 10:

It is recommended that social prescribing and other social inclusion initiatives be promoted within the community sector and primary care settings in the context of a larger scale evaluation of their effectiveness in increasing social inclusion and reducing use of primary health services.

Impact of the NDIS on availability of psychosocial supports

A range of psychosocial support options are also available under the NDIS for those deemed eligible. However, the Commission is concerned about the psychosocial support options for those who are found ineligible to access the scheme, or who choose not to test their eligibility or drop out of the process. It is currently unclear what support services will be available for this group, particularly when both Commonwealth and state/territory funding for mental health services is being redirected to the NDIS.(76)

The Commission supports the COAG commitment to ensuring that all existing clients of Commonwealth funded mental health services who do not meet the NDIS eligibility, will be provided continuity of support, consistent with their current arrangements. It is understood that the Commonwealth Government is now working to ensure that continuity of service arrangements are in place by 1 July 2019. The Commission also supports the announcement of the National Psychosocial Support measure to assist people with psychosocial disability who are not eligible for the NDIS, and not currently in any existing Commonwealth Government program.

The Commission also welcomes the recent announcement (77) to provide funding to the Primary Health Networks to provide an additional 12 months support for clients transitioning from Commonwealth funded mental health programs to the NDIS.

While these announcements recognise the need for psychosocial support options for those who are found ineligible to access the scheme, there is uncertainty about how these services will be accessed and what the nature of these services will be. The Commission recognises that the Government is seeking to facilitate a smooth transition to the new arrangements. However, there is currently a lack of clarity around how these support services will be implemented. The Commission is concerned about the potential impact of the transition process on individuals with a psychosocial disability, given the complex needs of this group.

There is a risk that if people don't have access to appropriate psychosocial supports this could lead to an increased need to access acute services which have wider implications for the broader health system.

Similar concerns have been echoed in multiple other reports and forums, with some stakeholders highlighting the potential impact on more costly downstream services. In a hearing held on 15 February 2018, the Joint Standing Committee on the NDIS heard that the sector is concerned about the transition of services to the NDIS, with one stakeholder stating that "*the rolling over of Commonwealth funding to the NDIS and the resulting decrease in community-based services will lead to more episodes of crisis for individuals with a mental health condition and an increase in complex presentations to emergency departments and hospitals*". (78) Further commentary confirmed that inadequate supports in plans and poor coordination between the health system and disability supports have led to increased hospitalisation of people with mental illness.(78) The most recent and final hearing of the Joint Standing Committee on the NDIS on 26 February 2019 also highlighted the mental health sector's continuing concerns around the lack of clarity for continuity of support funding, the role of Primary Health Networks (PHNs) and what will happen after 30 June when current psychosocial support programs cease. (79)

Recommendation 11:

It is recommended that governments ensure that people with psychosocial disability have access to appropriate and timely psychosocial support services regardless of whether they are in the NDIS.

Comorbid physical and mental health issues

People with serious mental illness typically live between 14 and 23 years less than the general population. The gap seems to be widening rather than narrowing over the past three decades. Around 80% of this excess mortality can be attributed to the much higher rates of physical illnesses, such as cardiovascular and respiratory diseases, diabetes and cancer experienced by this population.(80) Four out of every five people living with a mental illness have a co-existing physical illness. On average people living with severe mental illness experience one and a half times the risk of cardiometabolic diseases including obesity, type 2 diabetes, and cardiovascular disease.(81)

Access to physical health care services may be less than optimal within mental health facilities. Service users often report that their physical health is neglected once they are diagnosed with a mental illness, referred to as diagnostic overshadowing.(82) To help address this inequity, the World Health Organization has released, for the first time, evidence-based guidelines on management of physical conditions in adults with severe mental disorders. (83) The new Guidelines include recommendations for treating people with severe mental health disorders who have cardiovascular disease, diabetes, HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and hepatitis B and C, and those with tobacco dependence, or who engage in harmful use of alcohol or other substances and/or who are overweight. Recommendations relate to lifestyle changes such as a healthier diet, increased physical activity and tobacco cessation, psychosocial support and medicines, taking into account possible interactions between different medicines prescribed for mental and physical health conditions.

Despite the presence of physical health treatment guidelines for the management of co-existing physical and mental health conditions, the implementation of these guidelines is limited by service fragmentation, a lack of role clarity, a lack of whole person focus, and poor consultation with consumers. Collaboration between different streams of health services is often limited by different treatment approaches, and health services tend to focus on the treatment of single conditions. To improve the physical health of people living with mental illness, integrated and team based care models need further development and evaluation to better understand the factors which lead to successful implementation, including service culture, defining scopes of practice and funding streams.

In Australia, the Equally Well Consensus Statement (Equally Well) has been developed by the Commission following extensive consultation with key stakeholders across the mental health sector. Equally Well was launched with strong support across the sector including all state and territory governments with over fifty organisations (including all state mental health commissions, PHNs, professional colleges, carer and consumer organisations, peak bodies and non-government organisations). By pledging to the principles of the Equally Well organisations will collectively bridge the life expectancy gap between people living with mental illness and the general population. Equally Well outlines six essential elements for prioritising the physical health of people living with mental illness at all levels of the health system: national, state/territory and regional across the spectrum of health – from promotion and prevention to treatment, for people of all ages across our whole society.

Equally Well is based on the premise that mental health and wellbeing is a basic human right often denied to many in our community. The model is based on the collective impact approach developed by Te Pou under the New Zealand Equally Well banner. People living with mental illness have poorer physical health, yet they receive less and lower quality health care than the rest of the population – and die younger. Implementation of Equally Well has the potential to see significant improvement at the primary health/acute care interface. It aims to reduce variation in care as well as address the often siloed-approach to treatment and care, and improve service effectiveness, efficiency and health outcomes for people living with mental illness and their families and carers.

The commitment of all jurisdictions to implement Equally Well is embedded in the Fifth National Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Plan that identifies improving the

physical health of people living with mental illness and reducing early mortality as a priority area. PHNs and Local Hospital Districts are jointly working on regional planning and coordination activities to address this priority area. The Commission has a formal role under the Fifth Plan to monitor and report on progress towards implementation the Equally Well across jurisdictions.

Workforce

There is a diversity of professions which contribute to the overall mental health workforce in Australia, and workforce trends are changing over time. In some cases, trends such as the ageing workforce have serious implications for the sustainability of the workforce. In 2016, about 3 in 5 mental health nurses (58.8%) were aged 45 and above, and a third (32.7%) were aged 55 and older.(84) Other clinical specialities including psychiatry and psychology show similar patterns, with over half of psychologists aged 45 and over, and more than one quarter aged 55 and over in 2016. This increased to more than 70% for psychiatrists aged 45 and over, and more than 40% aged 55 and over. (84)

Research into retention issues in the mental health workforce, which is of major concern in rural and remote Australia, has identified common factors including professional and personal isolation with limited access to professional development and training.(85) From the perspective of health services, rural recruitment is most challenging in the context of global, state and national shortages of suitable workers and competition with metropolitan and larger regional centres. Supply of workforce has also been influenced by the move away from hospital based training to tertiary training and is especially acute in specialist areas including social work and Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services.(85)

Further, as the workforce evolves, and new requirements including skill mix and varied scope of practice are placed upon mental health practitioners, there is a need to ensure that high quality training and education are available. This includes knowledge of and capacity to deliver trauma-informed care. Trauma-informed care requires consideration of a person's environment beyond the immediate service being provided, and that their symptoms or presentation may reflect an adaptation to trauma, rather than a specific pathology.(86) Trauma-informed care also reflects an understanding of the widespread impact of trauma, potential paths for recovery, and actively seeks to prevent re-traumatisation. Trauma-informed approaches to care have also been described as a strength-based framework, which contrasts with traditional settings and systems (86) including the move towards employment of staff with lived experiences such as peer workers in acute and community health services.

Consumer peer workers apply their personal lived experience of mental illness and recovery in supporting consumers. Carer peer workers apply their experience from caring and supporting family or friends living with mental illness in supporting other carers and family members. Peer workers are an integral part of ensuring the voices of consumers and carers are central to the work of the mental health system. Benefits of the peer workforce include supporting the staffing mix of broader clinical and community services, and improving awareness of recovery-oriented and trauma-informed service delivery. The employment of peer workers in services leads to more positive outcomes and experience of service for consumers, carers, family and friends.(6)

The challenges faced by the peer workforce include stigma and discrimination, lack of resources to meet demand, lack of peer supervision and professional development opportunities, and inappropriate and complex award structures and remuneration. There is also a lack of accurate data to monitor and evaluate the growth and effectiveness of the workforce, and unlike other professions peer workers have no professional peak representative organisation. The peer workforce requires support from governments to ensure a safe working environment free from stigma and discrimination, with adequate support structures, to guarantee the workforce grows and retention rates improve.(6)

Alongside the peer workforce, the Aboriginal mental health workforce, and rural and remote workforce are developing as important elements within the overall mental health workforce and are likely to grow in scope and significance. Current support structures for these workforces are inadequate and a focus on increasing access to appropriate supervision (such as peer supervision for peer workers), career progression and workplaces free from discrimination is required.

Under the Fifth Plan, the Commission is leading the development of Peer Workforce Development Guidelines by 2021. This project will support the peer workforce through the development of formalised guidance for governments, employers and the peer workforce about support structures that are required to sustain and grow the workforce. Although local and regional peer workforce frameworks exist, the development of national guidelines will ensure consistency across Australia. National guidelines will also be a step towards professionalisation of the peer workforce.

A mental health system that is culturally responsive and safe is crucial for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities. A component of a system that provides culturally appropriate care is ensuring Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander staff are embedded in the health system and that Aboriginal community controlled health organisations are provided the support to continue being the largest employer of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander staff. The Fifth Plan prioritises the promotion and growth of the Indigenous workforce including doctors, nurses and allied health professionals.

There is also a need to improve the cultural competence of the non-Indigenous health workforce. The Lowitja report identified:

- the need to recognise the experience of racism both on a personal level but also that institutional racism means Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people are not always accessing the health care they need(87)
- evidence of correlation between racism and high or very high levels of psychological distress(88)
- Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people's cultural safety – or lack of – as a key barrier to better mental health and wellbeing
- mainstream services are not seen to recognise the importance of strong culture and identity, and what that means for the mental health and wellbeing needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people
- a system(s) approach is needed to build the knowledge and skills of the workforce to implement cultural competence and safety.

While the prevalence of mental illness in rural and remote areas is similar to metropolitan areas, people living in rural and remote areas face greater challenges in

accessing appropriate support services, driven by maldistribution of the mental health workforce, skewed towards urban areas.

The Royal Flying Doctor Service (RFDS) is an innovative service model developed to address the challenge of providing health care over large geographic distances with limited alternative transport options. The RFDS is increasingly being used for mental health related issues, with 24,396 mental health consultations undertaken in 2016-17, an increase of 72% on the previous year.(89)

GPs are also a consistent source of mental health care for people in rural and remote areas living with mental illness. The Commission has previously recommended the expansion of the eligibility criteria for participants in the Commonwealth's Specialist Training Program to include GPs, on the basis that in rural and regional areas, GPs are often the only source of continuing care.(90) The expanded eligibility criteria should focus on training opportunities for mental health and wellbeing promotion, evidence-based interventions for early intervention and management of mild, moderate and severe mental illness within a general practice setting.

Digital technology can also be useful for remote service provision and as an adjunct to the workforce in rural and remote areas, including as a method of providing distance education and training, and e-supervision to health professionals. However, these should not be a substitution for face-to-face care.

One of the biggest issues in relation to the mental health workforce across professional streams and geographical areas is high staff turnover. There are a well-known range of contributing factors including stress and burnout, an ageing workforce, excessive workloads, insecure tenure, limited career paths, and reduced time for training, mentoring and supervision.(91) Mental health professionals operating in rural and remote areas, and those operating in private practice, may also experience isolation.

These issues can be mitigated through a range of workplace initiatives, including innovative supervision and support opportunities, particularly for workforces who are isolated; increased opportunities for training and professional development; addressing staff shortages to alleviate excessive workloads wherever possible; and implementation of mentally healthy workplace initiatives (discussed on page 8-9).

Supports for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander mental health professionals should also be a priority. The Lowitja Institute highlights that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander health professionals often experience a lack of professional and employer support, and recommends that this be addressed to strengthen the wellbeing of the mental health workforce and prevent burnout.(1)

Recommendation 12:

The Commission supports the development of a National Mental Health Workforce Strategy, announced in the 2018-19 Mid-Year Economic and Fiscal Outlook, to provide options to attract, train and retain mental health workers to support the provision of mental health services across Australia.

Funding, commissioning and service planning

The fundamental approach to funding mental health services from Commonwealth and State agencies requires considerable review. As the PC's Issues Paper identifies, along with providing payments to the states to provide public hospital services and subsidising primary health services and pharmaceuticals, the Commonwealth directly funds a wide variety of national programs across several portfolios. The Commonwealth's key areas of funding are through primary care (via the Medicare Benefits Schedule) and through PHNs, while States focus on providing public hospital services and funding the community managed or non-government sector. The service landscape between these service options is disjointed, leading to significant gaps in services and barriers to navigating the system for consumers.

The Commission's 2014 review clearly articulated the fact that the mental health system in Australia has fundamental structural shortcomings. In effect, the way the mental health and suicide prevention system is designed and funded means that meaningful help is often not available until a person has deteriorated to crisis point.

The current system gives primacy to the traditional model of health care which promotes ever specialised clinical treatment modalities that neglect to acknowledge the broader social, human and economic factors at play. Such siloing is also at work within the approach taken by the PC issues paper, and echoes the challenge of providing a coherent, comprehensive response to the growing rates of self-harm, suicidal intentions and mental illness in the Australian community.

At the political level, Australia is hampered by short election cycles which fail to promote long term strategic planning and funding commitments, enmeshed in conflict between Commonwealth and state actors about fiscal and policy responsibilities, with minimal coordination between the two.

There are also structural barriers around portfolio-based funding and decision making by governments, which dis-incentivise spending in one portfolio when the economic return over time will accrue in a different portfolio area (and budget), or indeed a different jurisdiction altogether.

The recent New Zealand Report of the Government Inquiry into Mental Health and Addiction⁽¹⁴⁾ acknowledges that they 'have the system they designed', and chose to focus on analysing the underlying reasons why the system has not changed over the past two decades. The New Zealand Report findings are in many ways applicable to the Australian context. Some key learnings include:

- The issues being tackled cannot be addressed by the health system alone. Tackling the social and economic determinants of mental health and wellbeing starts with a co-ordinated integrated approach across both health and social services.
- A focus on population wellbeing is essential while also delivering practical help in the community when people need it. This cannot be achieved while funding continues to be primarily short term, ad-hoc and fragmented.
- A complete dismantling or restructuring of the health system is neither feasible nor desirable and would inevitably lead to widespread disruption of service delivery and delay progress in making genuine reform. The objective must be

greater integration of services with mental health and addiction services retaining strong links to the wider health and disability system.

- Removing roadblocks to accessing good care means addressing issues of affordability of GP led care, and ensuring that foundations are in place for the 'missing middle' - those who are a step up from management in primary care but not acute enough for inpatient admission.

As outlined below, addressing these key points requires realigned (and increased) funding, an 'invest to save' approach to system funding, more effective commissioning arrangements, and service planning that more closely matches needs in the community.

Investment misalignment

While the government of the day adopted some of the Commission's recommendations for system reform from the 2014 Review,(92) nationally there remains vast unmet need, with resources concentrated in high cost acute care service delivery with insufficient resourcing for prevention and early intervention. Of total Commonwealth spending, 87.5% is absorbed by demand-driven programs including income support and acute care. The strong expenditure growth in such programs is an indicator of system failure – supporting people once they are ill or impaired - rather than investing in programs and policies that 'future proof' people's ability to live productive, contributing lives. As the UK's New Economics Foundation sees it, "*providing services in the same way, while demand increases and resources dwindle, is not a sustainable option*".(93)

Importantly, the Commission does not support a zero-sum reallocation of downstream funding but does support additional growth in funding to community based prevention and early intervention services. In the context of no new budget allocation, the 2014 Review recommended a *reallocation* of acute hospital funding and income support payments into more community-based care. In order to achieve this while maintaining a seamless provision of service delivery to meet current need, this requires, initially, a greater investment in community based prevention and early intervention approaches, which – over time – would should see a shift in demand towards lower cost activities with less reliance on high cost activity and interventions (hospital based care; welfare support). In this way, there will be a gradual strengthening in prevention, early intervention, self-care and participation (education, employment, social inclusion) and reduction in acute demand.

The invest to save model (94) supports this approach and recognises the need to intervene early, investing upfront to avoid significantly higher costs in the future, but not at the cost of existing acute services. Without upfront investments, which have known positive economic returns, downstream mental health costs will continue to grow, including avoidable emergency department presentations and demand for hospital beds, homelessness support, drug and alcohol treatment and income support. Some of the upfront investments recommended by Mental Health Australia and KPMG in the 2018 Investing to Save report include: adopting a Housing First model, assertive outreach post suicide attempt, and workplace mental health interventions. The report suggests that uptake of these recommendations would generate between \$8.2 billion and \$12.7 billion from an investment of under \$4.4 billion.

The Australian Medical Association (AMA) believes that mental health and psychiatric care is “grossly underfunded” compared to physical health, particularly in light of the burden of disease associated with poor mental health.(95) The AMA has also called for Commonwealth and state/territory governments to work cooperatively to change the current patchwork of overlapping services, recommending that a balance between funding acute public hospital care, primary care, and community-managed mental health is required, and weighted on the basis of need, demand and disease burden.(95)

Recommendation 13:

It is recommended that the PC consider not just the investment in mental health, but how the funding arrangements are structured, both within and between the different levels of Government, to ensure the best outcomes for consumers.

Effective upstream interventions that prevent or ameliorate mental illness and support recovery would realise later savings to a range of other areas of expenditure, and also increase tax revenues. This includes reducing costs incurred through the income support system, which the Commission’s 2014 Review identified as comprising around 60% of the Commonwealth’s mental health expenditure. Tax revenues would be increased to the extent that effective early interventions allowed people who would have otherwise been incapable of work to pursue and engage in employment, thereby contributing more to tax revenues (direct and indirect) than would otherwise be the case.

However, such savings cannot be realised purely through changes in investment. For example, the DSP’s tightly targeted eligibility criteria – which require proof of an ongoing incapacity to work – are not aligned with the often episodic and variable nature of mental illness. A 2015 review of the welfare system(96) found that income support payments need to better differentiate between permanent and temporary incapacity, and take account of modern advances that help support the work capacity of people with mental health conditions. The review also acknowledged the importance of integrated services across employment, mental health and other sectors, to better support people with mental health conditions to move off welfare and maintain stronger connections with the workforce.

Integrated, sustained and comprehensive reforms need to be implemented in parallel in order to realise the savings – and make improvements in people’s lives and the wider community’s wellbeing – that might be possible through an investment approach. In relation to income support, a better understanding and more flexible response is needed to address the needs of people with mental illness in the employment and the welfare system. One avenue for this could be through mental illness as a specific focus under the Try, Test and Learn Fund(97) overseen by the Department of Social Services.

Recommendation 14:

It is recommended that the PC develop a proposed methodology for better estimating the downstream economic and fiscal benefits of effective and early policy interventions and investment in the welfare system that address needs and circumstances of people with mental illness and their carers (including a flexible response to the episodic nature of mental illness) and the role of integrated supports and services in helping them pursue education and work.

The Medicare Benefits Scheme (MBS)

As identified in the PC's Issues Paper, the Medicare Benefits Scheme (MBS) is a core structural component of Australia's universal health system, and represents around 10% of total Commonwealth Government funding for mental health. As a universal access system, the MBS provides an important structural lever for funding (and thereby incentivising) best practice approaches in the treatment of mental health conditions. The MBS has also been structured to provide Australians with access to health services that are evidence based, and to serve as a mechanism to encourage population wide health promotion and early intervention.

The primary access point for mental health services through the MBS is the Better Access scheme. Better Access is predominantly demand-driven (albeit with some limits through caps on the number of rebateable sessions available per calendar year and through GPs as gatekeepers to eligibility). The rapid uptake of the Better Access scheme and increased demand since its inception, reflects previously unmet (or unrealised) need for mental health services and supports. Better Access has also played an important role in de-stigmatising help-seeking and providing easy access (financially, socially, practically) to mental health services. Therefore, the flow on effects seen in increased expenditure on mental health related MBS items can be interpreted positively as a reflection of community response to an important and necessary reform.

Limitations and criticism of Better Access to date have included the geographic mal distribution of service providers – with data showing a tendency for providers to cluster in areas of relative socio-economic advantage – and affordability for those who cannot afford 'gap' payments over and above the standard MBS rebate. There are also critiques that Better Access does not tailor service level to need (i.e. many people access fewer than four sessions, while for others with more severe presentations a limit of 10 sessions per calendar year is not sufficient).

The MBS Review Taskforce is currently considering how MBS-subsidised services can be better aligned with contemporary clinical evidence and practice to improve health outcomes. The Commission made a series of recommendations to the MBS Review Taskforce in relation to mental health items, including enabling additional psychological sessions under the Better Access scheme for people with severe or complex high, and low prevalence disorders; removal of required face-to-face sessions under telemedicine guidelines for rural and remote patients; and the inclusion of mental health nurses under the scheme.

The Mental Health Reference Group (MHRG) appointed by the taskforce released its report in February 2019. The report includes a proposal (Recommendation 1) to make Better Access available to people 'at risk' of developing a mental health

condition. This proposal would support early access to quality services and supports to prevent a person's experience escalating into a diagnosable mental illness. The Commission therefore supports the proposal in principle, but notes that the MBS is just one component of the mental health system, and careful consideration should be given to other potential avenues for supporting early intervention.

The MHRG also proposes a three-tiered approach for Better Access (Recommendation 3), which would see up to 10, 20 or 40 sessions available per year, depending on a professional assessment of need. Again, the Commission supports this in principle, as it would introduce a more comprehensive stepped care approach into the program, and provide an administratively efficient lever for funding additional sessions for those who need them, such as people with severe or complex high and low prevalence disorders. However, more work will be needed to clearly define the gateway criteria for accessing higher levels of sessions and explore relevant administrative and implementation details.

The Commission also supports the MHRG's proposal (Recommendation 9) to build outcomes measurement into mental health related MBS items. In the context of information required of other recipients of public funding (including jurisdictions, PHNs and community managed organisations) it is appropriate that more information is available around MBS client groups and the outcomes being achieved through MBS-subsidised services. This data can then inform assessments of effectiveness and value for money. Although this recommendation is pitched by the MHRG as a longer term action, the Commission would encourage this work be considered for inclusion in the 3rd edition of Mental Health Information Development Priorities (discussed further in this submission below).

The MHRGs subsequent recommendations to the Taskforce are currently still open to consultation and consideration by Government.

Commissioning services

Beyond the larger reforms and structural elements of the mental health system (i.e. primary care, hospitals, NDIS, income support), PHNs have a significant role in identifying gaps and commissioning services to meet need in their local areas.

The PC issues paper raises questions around efficient approaches/value for money in clinical commissioning. In relation to PHNs it may be too early in commissioning cycle to assess value for money overall. However, there is some acknowledgement that the way services are commissioned can either help or hinder the delivery of services for those with mental health issues. A report by Rooftop Social, in collaboration with ANZSOG for Mental Health Australia, found that mental health commissioning and contracting arrangements were hampered by siloed decision making, short-term contracts and insecurity, and inconsistent reporting and data requirements. (98)

The report noted reform trends towards an outcomes focus in commissioning, but cautioned against basing payments solely on the basis of achieving outcomes in areas as complex as mental health. The report also highlighted the need for improvements to commissioning and contracting arrangements, including in light of the findings of the Harper Competition Review and the PC's 2010 report on the Contribution of the Not-for-Profit Sector. The report also recommended exploring

options for promoting cross-portfolio approaches to mental health services, for example through the use of pooled funding. (98)

Data to inform needs-based provision of services

To inform commissioning of services, it is important to ascertain the correct level of service to meet population needs, and to do so using formal analysis of robust data. Needs based service/workforce planning is essential to establish the resourcing required at local and population level, but Segal and colleagues argue that this has not been consistently applied across all populations, challenging existing estimates for child and adolescent mental health as being five times less than is actually needed.(99) While their sample is restricted to South Australian infants, children and adolescents, globally this matches what has long been known about unmet mental health needs of children and young people in Australia. (100)

The implementation plan of the Fifth Plan recommends that key national data be made available, 'to inform regional level understanding of service gaps, duplication and areas of highest need'. Conducting a gap analysis across local geographic regions requires: (1) region-specific data on the current provision of mental health services; and (2) region-specific data on the optimal distribution of mental health services required to address mental health needs.

The National Mental Health Service Planning Framework – Planning Support Tool (NMHSPF-PST) was developed to produce data on the optimal distribution of mental health services across regions of Australia. In particular, the NMHSPF-PST enables users to estimate mental health needs, the expected level of demand for mental health care and the optimal levels and mix of mental health services required to address needs/demand within the population. However, external scrutiny of regional service planning is limited, as the NMHSPF-PST is not publicly accessible.

The NMHSPF-PST is currently being used by PHNs to plan new mental health services and improve the design of existing mental health services within their catchments. The Commonwealth Government has provided funding to PHNs to produce regional service maps that describe the current provision of mental health services within their respective catchments. It is important for PHNs to produce regional service maps that align with the outputs of the NMHSPF-PST if they are to be used as part of a gap analysis to identify any deficiencies or duplications in the current provision of mental health services (when compared to the optimal levels and mix of mental health services).

The NMHSPF Project Team at The University of Queensland (UQ) (which is contracted by the Department of Health to maintain the NMHSPF) has received consistent feedback from PHNs on the difficulties they face in developing regional service maps for their respective catchments. For example, PHNs have frequently reported that obtaining access to mental health services data for the purposes of regional service mapping is often challenging and/or costly. Furthermore, those PHNs that have obtained the requisite mental health services data have reported problems in aligning data to the outputs of the NMHSPF-PST due to variations in how mental health services data are conceptualised across different states and territories. The absence of a standardised methodology by which to map mental health services data at the regional level has led some PHNs to contract external sources to assist in the mapping of current service provision within their catchments.

It is yet to be seen whether the data produced by the resulting regional service maps within each PHN will align with the NMHSPF-PST such that they can be used in a subsequent gap analysis. It is also known that the NMHSPF-PST does not include data on the service needs of the forensic mental health population, nor consumers with co-morbidity due to use of alcohol and other drugs.

The Commission has recently sought to address the first of these issues by contracting a team of researchers from UQ to: (1) develop a standardised methodology by which to transform existing mental health services data into regional mappings that align with the outputs of the NMHSPF-PST; and (2) produce a regional service map of current mental health services provided across defined geographic areas throughout Australia. The Regional Services Mapping Team at UQ will aim to complement the work plan of AIHW by assisting them in developing the methodology required to align existing mental health services data to the outputs of the NMHSPF-PST.

The research outputs produced by UQ will aim to ensure that all PHNs have access to a standardised methodology by which to generate regional service maps that align with the outputs of the NMHSPF-PST. In addition, it is hoped that the resulting regional service maps can be used by all service providers to inform any prospective gap analysis that will be performed to improve the provision of mental health services within their catchments.

The Commission is also currently developing *Vision 2030*, using the NMHSPF to inform the development of a long-term national vision for mental health, providing direction for current and future governments to guide investment at the Commonwealth and State levels.

Recommendation 15:

It is recommended that greater access to information on the mental health needs and service availability within regional communities is required for all services and system planners.

Measuring and reporting on the outcomes of mental health policies

Data limitations

In its monitoring and reporting role, the Commission draws on data, indicators and frameworks, as well as qualitative accounts, to inform an assessment of whether progress is being achieved in the implementation of mental health reforms and the impact of any changes on individuals and the community.

At present, the Commission's role in monitoring and reporting on mental health reform is somewhat limited due to the fact that mental health activity (and expenditure) is spread across multiple government agencies and the private sector (including individual co-payments), and data on inputs, outputs and outcomes is not always readily available. For example the NDIS is a major reform that directly impacts people with psychosocial disability. Currently, available data sits outside the health portfolio, limiting the ability for the Commission as well as other agencies to influence the data that is reported publicly.

In addition, current, routinely reported data on mental health-related expenditure focuses primarily on services or programs provided by Commonwealth and state and territory government health portfolios. In order to obtain a more accurate view of expenditure for Australians who experience mental illness, it would be desirable to report expenditure beyond the health portfolio such as in housing, justice, and education. There is precedent for this, as seen in relation to expenditure on services for Indigenous Australians, reported through the PC's Indigenous Expenditure Report. (101)

Limitations in the availability of information to inform service investment and planning also extend to the research sector. As noted by the Commission in its 2014 Review and also more recently recognised by all governments in the Fifth Plan, there is “a major disconnection between the research sector and the mental health services and supports sector, no clear pathway for the translation of research into practice, and no national mechanism for prioritisation and oversight of mental health research to ensure it is aligned with identified need and policy priorities”.(102) There is also a need for independent evaluation of existing government investment in mental health.

The 2017-18 Budget commitment of \$50 million for research and evaluation in Indigenous affairs (103) illustrates the importance of a robust evidentiary framework in complex policy areas. The Commission would welcome a similar level of commitment to ensure programs and policies designed to support mental health and wellbeing are effective and delivery good value for money.

These and other issues will be examined in detail by the Commission as it progresses with its task under Action 28 of the Fifth Plan to “develop a research strategy to drive better treatment outcomes across the mental health sector”.

Recommendation 16:

It is recommended that governments work towards coordinated reporting of all mental health activity, to improve monitoring and reporting of the investment in mental health at all levels of government and in all sectors.

Recommendation 17:

It is recommended that the Commission's position within government is reviewed with a mind to strengthening the Commission's independence and the ability to monitor and report across all relevant portfolios.

More can be done to improve the collection and value of mental health data, including longitudinal data. Understanding and improving the quality of health care systems requires the ability to monitor the same individuals over time, as they experience healthcare events, receive treatments, and experience improvements or deteriorations in their health. It also requires an understanding of the distribution of health and health outcomes across different groups in the population and understanding variations in service availability, care quality and health outcomes.

Existing datasets provide a strong foundation, but further data development and data linkage is necessary to fill key knowledge gaps and facilitate comprehensive monitoring and reporting of the effectiveness of Australia's mental health and suicide prevention systems.

Data development is needed to overcome known data gaps including the limitations of administrative datasets which typically cover only a single component of a care system, and therefore are unable to provide a complete picture of system performance on their own. Linkage of administrative data can facilitate a long-term, holistic approach to outcome measurement, allowing governments to track improvements in non-health outcomes for mental health consumers, such as reduced homelessness and greater social participation, and the accompanying economic savings that accrue outside the health portfolio.

Globally, there is also a lack of data on:

- Suicide prevention expenditure, workforce training and development and program and service activity at the national and jurisdictional levels.
- Expenditure on mental health-related emergency department presentations or admitted patient care provided in hospitals without a specialised psychiatric unit or ward.
- General practice consultations since the Bettering Evaluation of Care (BEACH) data collection ceased.

Work is currently underway to develop and release the 3rd National Mental Health Information Priorities (NMHIP) through the AHMAC committee structures. This document is a commitment under the Fifth Plan that will articulate a long term strategy for mental health information development over the period 2019 to 2029. The strategy outlined in the NMHIP aims to use information to support the reform of the mental health system, service development and better integration of mental health and related services. The focus of the NMHIP is on public sector mental health services, community managed organisations, private hospitals and PHNs. While this will be an important development in improving the data available for mental health reform, the NMHIP is limited in scope to improving data in the health domain only.

Since June 2015, the Commonwealth's Multi-Agency Data Integration Project (MADIP) has been testing the feasibility and value of combining important national datasets. MADIP shows how combining existing public data can be used to:

- provide insight into the effectiveness of government policies, programs, and services to ensure they are delivering value to the Australian public.
- inform better targeting of services, such as health and early childhood services, to people and communities who need them.
- enable people and businesses to make more informed decisions.

MADIP includes the Mental Health Services Data Integration project, initiated on behalf of the Commission, which brings together for the first time the breadth of Census data with administrative information on people accessing subsidised mental health-related MBS services and Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (PBS) prescription medication. One important insight from the data was that when accessing mental health services, people with less education, the unemployed, and those living in rural areas are more likely to be prescribed drugs, while people with more education, living in metropolitan areas were more likely to be prescribed talking-based therapies. This data enables government to better understand inconsistencies in mental health service provision, and create (or amend) policies to address it.

The Mental Health Services Data Integration project is ongoing and is currently being expanded to include Death Registries Data. While this is a significant improvement

on the existing data, the MADIP dataset is still unable to analyse a consumer's full journey through mental health, health and social support services. This limits Australia's ability to ensure mental health consumers are getting equitable access across the full range of services that can support them to lead a contributing life.

To overcome this limitation, we must test the feasibility of expanding the MADIP dataset to include the mental health-related National Minimum Data Sets, and administrative data from relevant non-health datasets such as disability services and homelessness services, where people with mental illness are known to be over-represented.

While government and non-government researchers can apply for access to MADIP data, access is granted on a project-by project basis. Such an access system prohibits government agencies from using MADIP data for routine, ongoing analysis of the effectiveness of mental health-related government policies, programs, and services, making it difficult to ensure they are delivering value to the Australian public.

Recommendation 18:

It is recommended that the scope for MADIP is increased to enable analysis across mental health, health and social support services, and access requirements are reviewed.

Monitoring and reporting

The Fifth Plan was endorsed by the COAG Health Council (CHC) in August 2017. The Fifth Plan builds upon the foundations of previous reform efforts and establishes a national approach for collaborative government effort over the period of 2017 – 2022, and is the first such plan to commit all governments to work together to achieve integration in planning and service delivery at a regional level.

Underpinned by eight priority areas, the Fifth Plan is aligned with the current aims and policy directions of the National Mental Health Policy. Governance arrangements for the Fifth Plan were designed to assist the CHC to deliver on improved outcomes. These arrangements provide the appropriate authority to implement actions and include mechanisms to receive appropriate advice from consumers and carers.

Under Action V of the Fifth Plan *Implementation plan*, the Commission has been tasked with monitoring and reporting on the implementation of the Fifth Plan and delivering annual progress reports to the CHC. The Commission delivered its first progress report to CHC in October 2018, and is currently finalising a survey to determine the progressive impact of the Fifth Plan on the experiences of consumers and carers.

Given the infancy of the Fifth Plan, it is difficult to provide detailed commentary on its effectiveness. However, the Commission is encouraged by progress currently being made against the actions of the *Implementation plan*, and by the commitment and sustained effort by all stakeholders to improve mental health, and increase suicide prevention in Australia.

The Commission will use its initial progress report as a baseline, to map activities in future years, providing the community with a sense of how actions are progressing against the plan. As the Fifth Plan approaches the later stages of its life and reforms begin to lead to change that will be visible for consumers and carers and the sector more broadly, the Commission will report on these changes to ensure that there is genuine improvement for people living with a mental illness in Australia.

To determine the efficacy of the Fifth Plan, the Commonwealth Government will commission an independent evaluation of the Fifth Plan (as per Action VI). The Commonwealth contracted provider will be required to consult with a number of AHMAC committees that contribute to the implementation of the Fifth Plan, as well as with the Commission and other key stakeholders on the development of the evaluation plan. Evaluation of the plan will commence during 2022 - the final year of the Fifth Plan.

Concluding remarks

There can be no health without mental health, and good mental health and wellbeing depend on the design, financing and implementation of high quality, evidence based programs and policies across all portfolios. Beyond health and social services, the downstream impacts of poor investment or no investment can be felt in the domains of housing, employment, education and the justice system. Just as, when early intervention and prevention is delivered in the right place at the right time, the benefits may be returned both within the sector and later in time, in reduced spending on health and social services.

In addressing the key issues raised in the PC issues paper, the Commission has highlighted crucial areas where large gains may be made for relatively small investment. This includes improvements to data capture and reporting, the implementation of a justice reinvestment approach to criminal justice, improvements to the management of people going through a suicidal crisis, and the introduction of policies and interventions to promote mentally healthy workplaces. On the more complex end of the scale, the Commission has recommended a whole-of-government approach to mental health to improve strategic oversight and coordination of mental health policy and investment, going beyond the traditional focus on health. Further to this, current siloed and disjointed funding arrangements need to be reviewed to overcome the barriers they create, and to ensure improved outcomes for consumers.

The Commission supports the intent of this inquiry and looks forward to working with the PC throughout the process to ensure the inquiry results in positive change so that all Australians can lead contributing lives. The Commission is well placed to assist the PC throughout the inquiry and would welcome an ongoing role in supporting the delivery of this important work.

List of Recommendations

Recommendation 1:

It is recommended that the PC address the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples explicitly in this inquiry.

Recommendation 2:

It is recommended that the PC include financial support payments in its assessment of costs of mental illness to the community and consider improvements in the transparency of reporting on financial support payments in relation to mental health. The PC should also consider including workers compensation payments and cost of insurance to individuals and employers in its assessment.

Recommendation 3:

Mental health must be seen as a whole-of-government priority if the social determinants of mental health are to be adequately addressed. The Commission believes that a more coordinated approach is needed across government in relation to both policy and investment in mental health. The Commission recommends the PC investigate options for increased strategic oversight and coordination of mental health policy and investment across Federal government and State and Territory governments, going beyond the traditional focus on health. It is further recommended that the function of monitoring and reporting of the outcomes of this increased strategic oversight is undertaken independently from the oversight role.

Recommendation 4:

Workplaces provide opportune environments for implementation of early intervention and prevention initiatives in mental health. It is recommended that the PC encourage industry groups to promote the uptake of interventions with a good evidence base, appropriate for the workplace conditions of employees. This could be supported by the National Mental Health Workplace Initiative, recently announced in the Federal Budget.

Recommendation 5:

It is recommended that the PC draw on the work undertaken by the Commission and AHURI for guidance on improvements to housing and mental health.

Recommendation 6:

It is recommended that the PC supports the implementation of a justice reinvestment approach to criminal justice, initially for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities, and pending the evaluation of this initiative that the approach is more broadly rolled out.

Recommendation 7:

Prevention and early intervention approaches are among the most promising mechanisms for reducing the economic impacts of mental illness later in life but more work is needed to bolster the evidence base. It is recommended that the PC supports further development of the evidence base for prevention and early intervention approaches.

Recommendation 8:

It is recommended that consideration be given to trialling and evaluating models providing alternatives to EDs in the Australian context.

Recommendation 9:

It is recommended that further evaluation of strategies to improve the management of mental health and suicidal crises within emergency departments is needed.

Recommendation 10:

It is recommended that social prescribing and other social inclusion initiatives be promoted within the community sector and primary care settings in the context of a larger scale evaluation of their effectiveness in increasing social inclusion and reducing use of primary health services.

Recommendation 11:

It is recommended that governments ensure that people with psychosocial disability have access to appropriate and timely psychosocial support services regardless of whether they are in the NDIS.

Recommendation 12:

The Commission supports the development of a National Mental Health Workforce Strategy, announced in the 2018-19 Mid-Year Economic and Fiscal Outlook, to provide options to attract, train and retain mental health workers to support the provision of mental health services across Australia.

Recommendation 13:

It is recommended that the PC consider not just the investment in mental health, but how the funding arrangements are structured, both within and between the different levels of Government, to ensure the best outcomes for consumers.

Recommendation 14:

It is recommended that the PC develop a proposed methodology for better estimating the downstream economic and fiscal benefits of effective and early policy interventions and investment in the welfare system that address needs and circumstances of people with mental illness and their carers (including a flexible response to the episodic nature of mental illness) and the role of integrated supports and services in helping them pursue education and work.

Recommendation 15:

It is recommended that greater access to information on the mental health needs and service availability within regional communities is required for all services and system planners.

Recommendation 16:

It is recommended that governments work towards coordinated reporting of all mental health activity, to improve monitoring and reporting of the investment in mental health at all levels of government and in all sectors.

Recommendation 17:

It is recommended that the Commission's position within government is reviewed with a mind to strengthening the Commission's independence and the ability to monitor and report across all relevant portfolios.

Recommendation 18:

It is recommended that the scope for MADIP is increased to enable analysis across mental health, health and social support services, and access requirements are reviewed.

References

1. The Lowitja Institute. *Journeys to Healing and Strong Wellbeing: final report for the National Mental Health Commission*. Melbourne; 2018.
2. Commonwealth of Australia. *National Strategic Framework for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples' Mental Health and Social and Emotional Wellbeing 2017–2023*. Canberra: DPMC; 2017.
3. The Close the Gap Campaign Steering Committee. *A ten-year review: the Closing the Gap Strategy and Recommendations for Reset*. The Close the Gap Campaign Steering Committee; 2018.
4. Productivity Commission. *Better Indigenous policies: The Role of Evaluation, Roundtable Proceedings*. Canberra: Productivity Commission; 2013.
5. Kelaher M, Luke, J., Ferdinand, A., & Chamravi, D. *An Evaluation Framework to Improve Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health*. Melbourne: The Lowitja Institute; 2018.
6. National Mental Health Commission. *Monitoring mental health and suicide prevention reform: National Report 2018*. Sydney: National Mental Health Commission; 2018.
7. Victorian Government Department of Health and Human Services. *Victorian Suicide Prevention Framework 2016–25*. Melbourne: DHHS; 2016.
8. Commonwealth of Australia. *Disability Support Pension – Historical and projected trends - Report no. 01/2008*. Canberra: Parliament of Australia; 2018.
9. Diminic SH, E. Lee, Y.Y. Harris, M. Schess, J. Kealton, J. Whiteford, H. *The economic value of informal mental health caring in Australia: summary report*. Brisbane: The University of Queensland; 2017.
10. *Mental health claims data revealed at FSC life conference [press release]*. 21 March 2019 2019.
11. Medibank and Nous Group. *The Case for Mental Health Reform in Australia: A Review of Expenditure and System Design*. 2013.
12. World Health Organization. *Social Determinants of Health 2019* [Available from: www.who.int/social_determinants/en/].
13. World Health Organization and Calouste Gulbenkian Foundation. *Social Determinants of Mental Health*. Geneva; 2014.
14. *He Ara Oranga - Report of the Government Inquiry into Mental Health and Addiction New Zealand* 2018.
15. Moore TG, Arefadib, N., Deery, A., Keyes, M. & West, S.,. *The First Thousand Days: An Evidence Paper – Summary*. Parkville, Victoria: Centre for Community Child Health, Murdoch Children's Research Institute; 2017.
16. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. *Indigenous young people in the juvenile justice system* Canberra, ACT: AIHW; 2012.
17. SNAICC. *The Family Matters Report 2018*. 2018.
18. Black Dog Institute. *Implementation plan for the systems approach to suicide prevention in NSW: summary paper*. Sydney: Black Dog Institute; 2015 October.
19. Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development. *Mental Health and Work: Australia*. Paris: OECD; 2015.
20. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. *Investing in Youth: Australia*. Paris: OECD Publishing; 2016.
21. Orygen. *Under the radar. The mental health of Australian university students*. Melbourne: Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health; 2017.
22. Goodsell B LD, Ainley J, Sawyer M, Zubrick SR, Maratos J. *Child and Adolescent Mental health and educational outcomes. An analysis of educational outcomes from Young Minds Matter: the second Australian Child and Adolescent Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing*. Perth: Graduate School of Education, The University of Western Australia; 2017.

23. Stone C. Valuing Skills: Why Vocational Training Matters. Sydney: Centre for Policy Development 2012.
24. Australian Bureau of Statistics. National Health Survey: first results, 2014–15. Canberra: ABS; 2015. Report No.: cat. no. 4364.0.55.001.
25. National Mental Health Commission. Face to Face Psychological Workplace Interventions for Depression Prevention. Sydney, NSW2019.
26. National Mental Health Commission. E-health workplace interventions for the prevention of depression. Sydney, NSW2019.
27. The Mentally Healthy Workplace Alliance. Heads up: Mental health in the workplace 2016 [Available from: <https://www.headsup.org.au/creating-a-mentally-healthy-workplace/mental-health-in-the-workplace>].
28. Harvey B. Developing a mentally healthy workplace: A review of the literature. A report for the National Mental Health Commission and the Mentally Healthy Workplace Alliance. (In press, August 2013). 2013.
29. Commonwealth of Australia. The people behind 000: mental health of our first responders. Canberra: Senate Education and Employment References Committee; 2019.
30. Safe Work Australia. Submission to the Senate Education and Employment References Committee. The people behind 000: mental health of our first responders. 2019.
31. beyondblue. Answering the call national survey, National Mental Health and Wellbeing Study of Police and Emergency Services – Final report.; 2018.
32. Brackertz N. WA, and Davison J. Housing, homelessness and mental health: Towards systems change – final report. Melbourne: Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute 2018.
33. MacKenzie D. Interim Report. The Geelong Project 2016-2017. 2018.
34. University of Technology S. Ending homelessness Report. 2016.
35. National Health Services. Quick guide: Health and housing transforming urgent and emergency care services in England. In: England DoHPH, editor. 2016.
36. Productivity Commission. Introducing Competition and Informed User Choice into Human Services: Reforms to Human Services, Draft Report. Canberra: Productivity Commission; 2017.
37. World Health Organization. Trenchin statement on prisons and mental health. Copenhagen: WHO: Regional Office for Europe; 2008.
38. Royal Commission and Board of Inquiry into the Protection and Detention of Children in the Northern Territory: Findings and Recommendations. Royal Commission into the Protection and Detention of Children in the Northern Territory; 2017.
39. Australian Law Reform Commission. Pathways to Justice—Inquiry into the Incarceration Rate of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples. Sydney, NSW: ALRC; 2017.
40. The Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee. Value of a justice reinvestment approach to criminal justice in Australia. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; 2013.
41. ATSISEPP. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Suicide Prevention Evaluation Project Report. Solutions that Work: What the Evidence and Our People Tell Us. Crawley, WA: School of Indigenous Studies, University of Western Australia; 2016.
42. National Mental Health Commission. Key Outcomes - 'Best Buys in Mental Health' Workshop. 2018.
43. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Causes of Death, Australia, 2017. Cat. No. 3303.0. ABS; 2018.
44. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Suicide and hospitalised self-harm in Australia: trends and analysis. . Canberra: AIHW; 2014.
45. Living Is For Everyone (LIFE). LIFE Framework [Available from: <http://www.livingisforeverone.com.au/life-framework.html>].

46. Department of Health and Human Services. Victorian Suicide Prevention Framework 2016-25. Melbourne: DHHS; 2016.
47. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Census of Population and Housing: Reflecting Australia - Stories from the Census, 2016 Canberra: ABS; 2017.
48. National Rural Health Alliance. Suicide in rural Australia: Fact sheet. Canberra: National Rural Health Alliance; 2009.
49. Robinson J, San Too L, Pirkis J, Spittal MJJBp. Spatial suicide clusters in Australia between 2010 and 2012: a comparison of cluster and non-cluster among young people and adults. 2016;16(1):417.
50. Maple M, Kwan M, Borrowdale K, Riley J, Murray S, Sanford RJSSPA. The ripple effect: Understanding the exposure and impact of suicide in Australia. 2016.
51. Jones M, Ferguson M, Walsh S, Martinez L, Marsh M, Cronin K, et al. Perspectives of rural health and human service practitioners following suicide prevention training programme in Australia: A thematic analysis. 2018;26(3):356-63.
52. NHMRC Centre of Research Excellence in Suicide Prevention. Care after a suicide attempt: final report. Sydney: Black Dog Institute; 2014.
53. National Action Alliance for Suicide Prevention. Recommended Standard Care for People with Suicide Risk: Making Health Care Suicide Safe. Washington. USA2018.
54. Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. National Safety and Quality Health Service Standards: Second edition. Sydney, NSW2017.
55. Commonwealth of Australia. National standards for mental health services. Canberra: Department of Health; 2010.
56. Commonwealth of Australia. The Fifth National Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Plan Implementation Plan. Canberra: DoH; 2017.
57. Australasian College for Emergency Medicine. The Long Wait: An Analysis of Mental Health Presentations to Australian Emergency Departments. Melbourne, VIC; 2018.
58. Heyland M, Emery, C. & Shattell, M.,. The Living Room, a community crisis respite program: Offering people in crisis an alternative to emergency departments. Global Journal of Community Psychology Practice. 2013;4(3):1-8.
59. Briggs S, Webb L, Buhagiar J, Braun G. Maytree: a respite center for the suicidal: an evaluation. Crisis. 2007;28(3):140-7.
60. Kolves K, Arnautovska U, De Giannis A, De Leo DJMi. Community care of individuals at risk of suicide: the Life Promotion Clinic model. 2013;5(2).
61. Australian Institute for Suicide Research and Prevention. A submission to the Australian Parliamentary Inquiry – Suicide in Australia – conducted by the Senate Community Affairs References Committee. 2010.
62. New Mental Health Hubs to Treat more Victorians Sooner. [press release]. 2018.
63. New \$7.1 million Mental Health Observation Area opens at Joondalup Health Campus. [press release]. 2018.
64. St Vincent's Melbourne. St Vincent's Peer Support in Mental Health 2015 [Available from: <https://stvincentsmelbourne.blog/2015/10/14/st-vincents-peer-support-in-mental-health/>].
65. University of Melbourne. Developing a model for peer support in emergency departments 2019 [Available from: <https://socialequity.unimelb.edu.au/projects/developing-a-model-for-peer-support-in-emergency-departments>].
66. Queensland Health. Suicide Prevention Health Taskforce. Phase 1 Action Plan - November 2016. Brisbane, QLD2017.
67. Queensland Health. Suicide Prevention in Health Services Initiative: Year 2 Progress Report July 2017 - June 2018. Brisbane; 2018.
68. Polley M, Bertotti, M., Kimberlee, R., Pilkington, K., and Refsum, C. A review of the evidence assessing impact of social prescribing on healthcare demand and cost implications. University of Westminster; 2017 June 2017.

69. National Health Service. Personalised Care - Social Prescribing 2019 [Available from: <https://www.england.nhs.uk/personalisedcare/social-prescribing/>]
70. Bickerdike L, Booth, Alison, Wilson, Paul M, Farley, Kate,, Wright K. Social prescribing: less rhetoric and more reality. A systematic review of the evidence. *BMJ Open*. 2017;7(4):e013384.
71. NHS Health Scotland. Social prescribing for mental health: guidance paper. Edinburgh2016.
72. The King's Fund. What is social prescribing? 2017 [updated 6 February 2017. Available from: <https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/publications/social-prescribing>].
73. Northern Sydney PHN. Social Prescribing - reducing social isolation 2017 [updated 17 July 2017. Available from: <https://sydneynorthhealthnetwork.org.au/social-prescribing-reducing-social-isolation/>].
74. A new prescription for life [press release]. 14 September 2018 2018.
75. Cruwys T, Wakefield, Juliet RH, Sani, Fabio, Dingle, Genevieve A, Jetten J. Social isolation predicts frequent attendance in primary care. *Annals of Behavioural Medicine*. 2018;52(10):817-29.
76. Productivity Commission. Review of the National Disability Agreement. Canberra; 2019.
77. Joint Media Release: Morrison Government continues funding to support people with mental illness to transition to the NDIS [press release]. 21 March 2019 2019.
78. Joint Standing Committee on the National Disability Insurance Scheme. Transitional Arrangements for the NDIS. Canberra2018.
79. Commonwealth of Australia. Proof Committee Hansard. Joint Standing Committee on the National Disability Insurance Scheme. Canberra2019.
80. Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists. Keeping Body and Mind Together - Improving the physical health and life expectancy of people with serious mental illness. Melbourne: RANZCP; 2015.
81. Vancampfort D, Stubbs, Brendon, Mitchell, Alex J, De Hert, Marc, Wampers, Martien, Ward, Philip B, Rosenbaum, Simon,, Correll C. Risk of metabolic syndrome and its components in people with schizophrenia and related psychotic disorders, bipolar disorder and major depressive disorder: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *World Psychiatry*. 2015;14(3):339-47.
82. Dean J, Todd, G Morrow, H, Sheldon, K. Mum, I Used to be Good Looking... Look at Me Now': The Physical Health Needs of Adults with Mental Health Problems: The Perspectives of Users, Carers and Front-Line Staff. *International Journal of Mental Health Promotion*. 2001;3:16-24.
83. World Health Organization. WHO Guidelines. Management of physical health conditions in adults with severe mental health disorder. Geneva2018.
84. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Mental health services in Australia 2018 [updated 11 October. Available from: <https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/mental-health-services/mental-health-services-in-australia/report-contents/mental-health-workforce>].
85. Moore T, Sutton, K, Maybery, D,. Rural mental health workforce difficulties: a management perspective. *Rural and Remote Health*. 2010;10(3):1519.
86. Wall L, Higgins, D., & Hunter C., Trauma-informed care in child/family welfare services. *Australian Institute of Family Studies*,; 2016.
87. National Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisation. Budget proposals to accelerate closing the gap in Indigenous life expectancy. 2018.
88. Ferdinand A PY, Kelaher M,. Mental Health Impacts of Racial Discrimination in Victorian Aboriginal Communities: The Localities Embracing and Accepting Diversity (LEAD) Experiences of Racism Survey. Melbourne: The Lowitja Institute; 2012.
89. Royal Flying Doctor Service. Annual National Report 2016/17. Canberra; 2017.

90. Australian Mental Health Commissions. Submission to the accessibility and quality of mental health services in rural and remote Australia. 2018.
91. Mental Health Workforce Advisory Committee. National Mental Health Workforce Strategy. Melbourne: Victorian Government Department of Health; 2011.
92. National Mental Health Commission. Report of the National Review of Mental Health Programmes and Services. Contributing lives, thriving communities. Sydney: NMHC; 2014 30 November.
93. Slay J, Penny, J. Commissioning for Outcomes and Co-Production: A practical Guide for Local Authorities. London: New Economics Foundation; 2014.
94. Mental Health Australia and KPMG. Investing to Save: the economic benefits for Australia of investment in mental health reform.; 2018.
95. Australian Medical Association. Position Statement - Mental Health 2018. 2018.
96. Report of the Reference Group on Welfare Reform to the Minister for Social Services. A New System for Better Employment and Social Outcomes. Final Report. Department of Social Services; 2015.
97. Australia Government Department of Social Services. Try, Test and Learn Fund. Canberra: DSS; 2016.
98. Schwartzkoff JS, G. L.. Commissioning and Contracting for Better Mental Health Outcomes. Rooftop Social for Mental Health Australia; 2015.
99. Segal L, Guy, Sophie, Leach, Matthew Groves, Aaron, Turnbull, Catherine Furber, Gareth. A needs-based workforce model to deliver tertiary-level community mental health care for distressed infants, children, and adolescents in South Australia: a mixed-methods study. *The Lancet Public Health*. 2018;3(6):e296-e303.
100. Senate Committee on Mental Health. A national approach to mental health - from crisis to community. First report. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; 2006.
101. Steering Committee for the Review of Government Service Provision. 2017 Indigenous Expenditure Report. In: Commission P, editor. Canberra 2017.
102. Commonwealth of Australia. The Fifth National Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Plan. Canberra: DoH; 2017.
103. Commonwealth of Australia. 2017-18 Budget: Strengthening Indigenous research and evaluation. Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet budget factsheet. 2017.